
Kenai Peninsula Borough 
Donald E. Gilman River Center 

MEMORANDUM 

TO: Blair Martin, Planning Commission Chair 
Members, Kenai Peninsula Borough Planning Commission 

THRU: Melanie Aeschliman, Planning Director ~ 
Samantha Lopez, River Center Manager -...JO 

FROM: Bryan Taylor, Planner Bv 

DATE: November 17, 2021 

RE: Reintroduction of Ordinance 2019-30 SUB; An Ordinance Amending KPB 
21.29, KPB 21.25, and KPB 21.50.055 Regarding Material Site Permits, 
Applications, Conditions, and Procedures 

The mayor would like to reintroduce the above ordinance at the December 7, 2021, Assembly 
meeting. The Planning Commission reviewed the original ordinance at its regularly scheduled 
November 12, 2019 meeting. Prior to that, the Planning Commission reviewed an ordinance 
proposed by the Material Site Work Group and recommended amendments. Ordinance 2019-
30 Substitute incorporates all changes recommended by the Planning Commission. Below is a 
timeline of the ordinance's development and legislative history. 

• January 16, 2018: KPB Assembly established a Material Site Work Group (MSWG) through 
Resolution 2018-004 Substitute. 

• January 31, 2018 through April 30, 2019: The MSWG held work session meetings and 
took public comment. (Meetings were not held between May 23 and October 10, 2018, 
to avoid overlapping with the construction season when operators would not be available 
to participate.) At its second meeting on February 14, 2018, the MSWG adopted the 
following mission statement: "To evaluate our existing KPB codes with respect to material 
sites (gravel extraction) to ensure that we collectively believe the appropriate balance 
exists to meet the need for affordable development while also protecting quality of life for 
our residents." 

• May 15, 2018: Through Resolution 2018-25, the Assembly extended the deadline for the 
MSWG to produce a report until April 30, 2019. 

• April 30, 2019: At its final meeting, the MSWG forwarded a proposed ordinance to the 
Planning Commission for review. 

• May 13, 2019: The Planning Commission held a regular meeting and the MSWG's 
proposed ordinance was placed on the Planning Commission's agenda under "Pending 
Items for Future Action". There was some commission discussion of the item. The 
minutes noted that the commission would consider it at its June 24, 2019, meeting when 
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key staff and commissioners could be present. 

• June 18, 2019: The chair of the MSWG, Robert Ruffner, gave a presentation to the 
Assembly during its regularly scheduled meeting. 

• June 24, 2019: The Planning Commission held a public hearing on the unnumbered 
ordinance proposed by the MSWG entitled "An Ordinance Amending KPB Chapter 21.25, 
Cond itional Land Use Permits and Amending KPB Chapter 21.29, Material Site Permits". 

• July 15, 2019: The Planning Commission held a work session on the ordinance proposed 
by the MSWG. 

• August 26, 2019: The Planning Commission held a public hearing on the ordinance 
proposed by the MSWG. The commission voted to postpone further consideration until 
its September 9, 2019, regular meeting. 

• September 9, 2019: The Plann ing Commission continued deliberation on the ordinance 
proposed by the MSWG. After voting on a number of proposed amendments to the 
ordinance, the commission requested staff arrange a work session with the Assembly and 
postponed further deliberation. 

• October 24, 2019: A memo providing a sectional analysis of proposed amendments was 
sent from Sean Kelly, Deputy Borough Attorney, and Max Best, Planning Director, to KPB 
Assembly. The memo outlined amendments to the MSWG ordinance proposed by the 
Planning Commission. All amendments outlined within the memo were later included 
within Ordinance 2019-30 Substitute. 

• November 5, 2019: A joint work session between the Assembly and the Planning 
Commission was held regarding Ordinance 2019-30. At its regularly scheduled meeting, 
Ordinance 2019-30 was introduced and the Assembly set a public hearing for December 
3, 2019. 

• November 12, 2019: At its regular meeting, the Planning Commission recommended 
approval of Ordinance 2019-30 and several amendments. 

• November 20, 2019: In a memo to the KPB Assembly, Max Best, Planning Director, 
notified the Assembly of the Planning Commission's recommendation of approval and 
outlined recommended amendments proposed by the Planning Commission at its 
November 12, 2019, meeting. All amendments outlined within the memo were included 
within Ordinance 2019-30 Substitute. 

• December 3, 2019: The Assembly held a public hearing on Ordinance 2019-30. A motion 
to amend by substitute was carried but the motion to enact the substitute ordinance 
failed. Assembly member Bjorkman gave notice of reconsideration of Ordinance 2019-30 
Substitute. 

• January 7, 2020: At the Assembly's regularly scheduled meeting, a motion to reconsider 
Ordinance 2019-30 Substitute failed. 


